

# Meeting of the Old Ottawa East Community Association Board Tuesday, 11 April 2017, 7p.m. Old Town Hall, 61 Main Street Minutes

# Attendees Board Members

Bill Baldwin
Don Fugler
Paul Goodkey
Ed Janes
Jocelyn Kearney
Bob Parkins
Mark Seebaren
Don Stephenson
Phyllis Odenbach Sutton
Katherine Simonds

## **Others Present**

Jamie Brougham
Pastor Dan Byrne
Rick Burrowes
Matt Cassidy
Vicki Davis
Ian Grabina
Denise Inglis
Heather Jarrett
Don Stephenson
Elizabeth Mullan
Erin O'Connor
Andrew Power
Bonnie Weppler

- 1. Call to Order 7:02pm Phyllis Odenbach Sutton
- 2. Approval of Agenda
  - Moved: Ed Janes; 2<sup>nd</sup>: Bob Parkins; Carried.
- 3. Approval of April 2017 Minutes
  - Moved: Phyllis Odenbach Sutton; 2<sup>nd</sup>: Ed Janes; Carried.
- 4. Councillor's Report Ian Grabina
  - Concerns regarding edible fruits and nuts in Springhurst Park remediation group report came back with vague results. The City is currently summarizing the report's findings.
  - Basic conclusion: while take-up of contaminants is unlikely to affect the fruits and nuts, residents should "eat at their your own risk"
  - Community Centre update motion passed at FEDCO to allow the city to engage w regional group to discuss community centre option at Deschatelets building. Discussions are now ongoing to explore options.
  - The Main Event and Main St. Re-opening event/ribbon cutting ceremony will take place on June 17<sup>th</sup>.
  - Can-bike instructors will be onsite to provide safe-biking education activities and a "bike rodeo" will take place.
  - Once details are finalized they will be shared with OECA.

- Noise bylaw proposal to change time restrictions of events at Lansdowne Councillor opposes any changes to noise bylaws. OOE residents are encouraged to voice their opinion to the Councillor's office.
- OOE southern boundary issue the Councillor's office does no take any strong position either way. Residents are encouraged to continue the discussion.
- OC Transpo future bus plan for neighbourhood proposing 7 day a week service to replace 101 and 106 that would run bus from west end to Carling through Glebe, looping through Greenfield, to Lees, south on Main down Smythe to hospital. Anticipated to run every 15 minutes during day, 30 minutes during off-peak times. In addition to Route 5, which will be extended to Laurier station downtown.
- Amendment proposed by City planning staff re: coach houses Paul expressed disappointment with the Councillor's response to the OOE concerns about the amendment's language change. Phyllis expressed frustration with the planning committee's procedural practices. Motion was deferred to Planning Committee's meeting to be held on June 13<sup>th</sup>.

# 5. Dan Bergeron & Gabriel Specter – Proposed Mural

- Request for Qualifications for the mural project located on the Main. St. underpass they
  were shortlisted, responded to the RFP with a proposal to focus on the heritage of this
  community.
- The mural will try to weave common themes of importance to the history of the community. One idea is to focus on how the community originated as an island removed somewhat from the rest of Ottawa and developed into a more residential neighbourhood.
- Are seeking to get a better idea of what the community means to residents.
- Many suggestions of what is important to residents were put forward, including the focus on the neighbourhood's previous use as farmland and gardens. Potential to tie together with present day priorities such as SLOE, and the community's enjoyment of outdoor activities afforded by proximity to the canal and river.

# 6. Chair's Report – Phyllis Odenbach Sutton

- Report circulated by email See Appendix 1.
- PM book club seeking to purchase a backdrop of the podium with the OOE logo.
- General acceptance that if its under \$200 that Phyllis can proceed with procuring a banner with the OOE logo.
- Next event to be held at Saint Paul University Monday May 29<sup>th</sup> is when the next event will be held at Saint Paul University focusing on Sir Robert Borden.
- Another will follow in late June. Details forthcoming.
- Main Event Additional costs are being incurred over and above usual operating costs.
   OECA considering sponsoring.
- OECA looking for volunteers for the BBQ at the Main event. Councillor's office is looking for volunteers to be stationed at either end of Main St. from 10-2.
- Noise bylaw timelines recommendations report will be made available on May 11 according to the Glebe Community newspaper. Comment period ended April 30<sup>th</sup>. Proposal to change noise restrictions from 11pm-1am at Lansdowne on weekends.

# 7. Treasurer's Report - Don Fugler

• OECA has over \$20,000 in the bank. A cheque was written for \$30 and regular costs are being incurred for the PM book series.

## 8. Committee Reports

- Planning
  - Key issues discussed within Chair's report.
  - R4 zoning review deadline for comments was extended to May 31<sup>st</sup>. Additional info available on OOE website.
- SLOE John Dance
  - o Report distributed by email. See Appendix 2.
- Transportation Ed Janes
  - o Report circulated by email. See Appendix 3.
  - o Elgin/Hawthorne redesign passed at Transportation Committee.
  - Greenfield redesign is commencing. Encompasses Graham and Colonel By. Will include a raised multi-use pathway. Cycle-tracks straight down Greenfield also being discussed. Redesign will be open for comment soon, as soon as proposal is finalized. Work likely not slated to begin until 2019/2020.
  - Merger lane change before Springhurst on Main.
  - There will be an upcoming article in the Mainstreeter focusing on noise from the 417 due to trucks breaking near the Nicholas exit.
- Federation of Citizens' Associations Bob Parkins
  - The President has retired, and Vice-President has assumed these duties until AGM to be held on June 15<sup>th</sup>.
  - Sanctuary City discussions wound up at City Council where it died.
  - o Transportation Master Plan is available on the FCA website.
- City Centre Coalition Kate Martin
  - No report
- Communications Catherine Pacella
  - No report
- Community Safety Mark Seebaran
  - Some FCA members working with Crime Prevention Ottawa to develop neighbourhood specific crime prevention brochure.
- Membership Suzanne Johnston
  - No report.
- 9. Community Activities Group Don Stephenson
  - Main Event underscored the importance of Main Event being moved back to Main St.
  - Upper balcony of community association planned for replacement next year.
  - Park events will start being held each Thursday as of May 18<sup>th</sup>
  - Junior/Senior kindergarten after school care CAG will meet to discuss if it will pursue a licence.

10. Motion to Adjourn: ; ; Jocelyn 2<sup>nd</sup>: Paul; Carried.

• Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday, 13 June 2017.

# Appendix 1: Chair's Report

# Chair's report May 9, 2017

#### **Main Street**

- newsletters have started up: the most recent update was #37 on April 13; see our website: https://ottawaeast.ca/mainstreet
- Main Street is getting ever nearer to its official opening; current planning is for Saturday, June 17 in conjunction with the Main Event.
- Before then, new retaining walls and the sidewalk will be completed at the corner of Main and Lees and the glass panels at the Public Art site will be installed.

# **Traffic issues**

- I was cc'ed on a message to our Councillor from an Archville resident on the lengthy time delays when trying to turn right (north) on to Main St at Lees.
- There were 2 issues raised in this message:
- 1. the need for better synchronization of lights at this intersection with the lights at Main and Hawthorne and

- 2. a proposal to allow car traffic to use the Queensway E on ramp on Lees (which would eliminate some of the traffic at the Main and Lees intersection).
- With respect to the first issue, the Councillor's office suggested that poor driving behaviour may be a large part of the problem. With motorists pulling up into the northern leg of the intersection (and at time blocking the pedestrian crosswalk and beyond) the ability for northbound turning cars on Lees completely disappears.
- An option for residents is to report such infractions via the Ottawa Police Services non-emergency online reporting tool (<a href="https://www.ottawapolice.ca/en/contact-us/Online-Reporting.asp">https://www.ottawapolice.ca/en/contact-us/Online-Reporting.asp</a>). Note that if enough people report this infraction (and it is an infraction) then the Councillor's office can follow-up with our local Community Police Officer and flag the issue to her as one on which the community would like to see action.
- on the second issue, we received the following response:
- "...It is not so much an issue of bus volumes, but lane configuration and safety on the mainline of the 417 that results in the need to maintain this bus-only designation. This is to ensure the safety of both the motorists in the area and the buses using the ramp as it would have created an unsafe weave of bus traffic and on-ramp general traffic. ...The Rail Implementation Office and the Ministry of Transportation of Ontario are not in favour of opening the 417 eastbound on-ramp at Lees Avenue during certain times of day, during any stage of this detour. It is much more difficult to maintain compliance with a "bus-only" designation when the facility is not designated as such 24 hours a day. Because compliance with this bus-only designation is critical in obtaining the safety benefit and the transit operational benefit, we cannot support this suggestion. Further, this maintains consistency with other freeway bus-only facilities in Ottawa, which are all designated bus-only 24 hours a day. This ramp will re-open once Light Rail Transit revenue generating services commences in 2018.

We appreciate that this is an inconvenience and would like to reiterate that these decisions are done for the safety of those travelling in our City. We appreciate your continued patience while the City constructs the largest infrastructure project in Ottawa's history."

## **Springhurst Park**

- Springhurst Park Action (SPA) is readying plans for the summer.
- Soccer mini nets will be back with plans for a soccer rebound wall, adult regulation size (and children's mini size) table tennis tables, regulation size badminton court and a family fun badminton play area.
- But the seeding done by the city after last fall's remediation has not been successful in the areas where all of these fun activities are to be located. While the city has now decided to sod these areas, we will need to hope for a wet June for the sod to be useable by late June when school ends for the summer.
- it would have been so much easier if the sod had been laid in the fall!

#### PM Book club

- our second event on Sir John A Macdonald was on April 24 was wonderfully led by Phillipe Azzie; we have had great feedback
- our next event will be held on Monday, May 29; we will be discussing Dir Robert Borden, with the discussion being led by Greg Donaghy
- we will be returning to Room L120 at Saint Paul University, 233 Main St

# **New Community Centre**

- a letter of support by OOECA, CAG and SHCHC was sent to the City in advance of the May 2 City meeting re whether the to engage in discussions with CCOC/cahdco on plans for a new centre in the Deschatelets building
- note that Jasmine Tranter of CCOC/cahdco will be making a presentation to us at our next Board meeting on June 13 on their work to date on this project

#### **Main Event**

- Andrew Power has volunteered to lead our barbeque efforts this year. Board and community members will hopefully be able to help out as in previous years. Thank you Andrew.
- We have received a cash sponsorship request from CAG to support this event. I have forwarded the e-mail go Board members and would suggest that we discuss at our May 9 meeting.
- Another topic for discussion is the request from the Councillor's office to supply some volunteers at the barriers at Main/ Hazel & Main/ Clegg for the duration of the closure (10am 2:30pm). The request is for one person per barrier (so 2 at any given time) with the side streets not requiring any volunteers. (The volunteers would be there in the (highly unlikely) chance that an emergency vehicle might need to transit through the closure and to allow access to the area to the site for the booked food trucks, fire trucks and OPS vehicles.)

## **Domicile**

- Domicile recently celebrated the "topping off" of Phase 1 of the development; the roof is now on the building, with occupancy still on track for the end of 2017
- I have been speaking with Domicile about parking concerns of some of the residents in the area close to the construction site; much of the on-street parking is currently taking up by contractors starting often before 6:00am. Domicile is looking into whether there are some additional spots that can be found on private property and have been requesting that contractor staff respect quiet times as they park (and when they return to their vehicles)

## **Greystone Village**

- Regional's Phase 1 development near Clegg Street is continuing to move forward; the construction of many of the single family homes and town houses is now well advanced. Work is also proceeding on the remediation for Phases 2 and 3. Following the completion of this remediation, the construction of the sewers and future roads in Phase 2 will begin, including the expansion of Des Oblats Ave.
- the site plan control application for the first two 9 storey condos is reactivated. Regional hopes to have approval in place before the end of the year with construction of the first building starting this winter.

#### Rat Issues in the Archville area

- I was informed by the Councillor's office of some additional concerns raised about rats in the Harvey & Havelock area; some additional information was also provided based on discussions between the Councillor's office and Public Health Program Manager.
- In particular, it was suggested a community-level approach is probably going to be needed as the likelihood of these rats having recently emerged from the sewers is slim. From Public Health's perspective, as the rats are not being seen actively emerging from the sewers, they have very limited recourse to provide any substantive assistance. As with other urban wildlife (raccoons, squirrels, groundhogs, etc...) it becomes the responsibility of the property owners to manage. The Councillor's office provided some specific ideas for a broader approach, which I am sure they would be willing to share if asked.

# Proposed changes to the City noise by-law

- The City of Ottawa is currently undergoing a review of the city's noise by-law. Included in the document is a proposed option that suggests a change to the noise by-law for special events held at Lansdowne and the Canadian Tire Centre. It is proposed that the by-law be extended from the current 11:00 pm regulation to 1:00 am. You can view the City of Ottawa's noise by-law discussion paper on our web-site: <a href="https://ottawaeast.ca/">https://ottawaeast.ca/</a>
- It is anticipated that a recommendations report will be made available on May 11, 2017, and that it will go before the Community and Protective Services Committee, currently scheduled on May 18, and Ottawa City Council on May 24.

# Planning issues

#### Coach houses

- We are concerned that the language proposed for 2 of the Coach House bylaw amendments does not align with the Official Plan and recently approved Coach House Bylaw or with the intentions outlined by City planning staff.
- We suggest:
- 1. That the current policy be maintained to require a garage on the main level of a potential 2-storey coach house and that all habitable space be above the garage (vs the staff recommendation to allow habitable space on the main floor as well).
- 2. Maintain the maximum 3.2m wall height for all roof construction types of coach houses built up to 1m from the property line (vs the staff recommendation which would allow for a 4-5m wall height depending on the style of roof).

# R4 Zoning Review

- Please note that the comment period on the proposals for R4 zoning has been extended to May 31.
- To date one of the proposals that has resulted in a lot of discussion has been the City proposal to allow apartment buildings to be built on narrower lots than is currently allowed. A number of other community associations have been keeping us in the loop on their views of the proposed modifications coming out of the City's R4 Zoning Review.
- The City proposals can be accessed via our web-site: https://ottawaeast.ca/planning

# Watershed Conditions Statement – Flood Watch, Rideau River

- the Rideau Valley Conservation Authority has been issuing statements on almost a daily basis over the last few days as rain forecasts have been changing
- the statements include some very good advice: do not drive or walk in flowing water more than 30 centimetres deep; Parents need to inform children about the dangers of going near flooded areas and fast moving water in streams and ditches.

- For water level and flow information in the Rideau system as well as the Ottawa River, visit the RVCA Streamflows and Water Levels webpage at <a href="http://his.rvca.ca/rvcafwl/">http://his.rvca.ca/rvcafwl/</a>
- For more information about conditions on the Ottawa River, also check the webpage of the Ottawa River Regulation Planning Board at <a href="http://ottawariver.ca/river-levels-flows.php#river-levels-flows-7-days">http://ottawariver.ca/river-levels-flows.php#river-levels-flows-7-days</a>

# **Ottawa Neighbourhood Study**

- At our April meeting, the Board tasked Ron Rose with investigating the Ottawa Neighbourhood Study, particularly with a view of having the Study's boundaries more accurately reflect the actual boundaries of OOE. He checked with the Ottawa U staff behind the Study, and reported on three items:
- "1. The Study staff have already undertaken a review of its existing boundaries, and has come up with a tentative revision. The new boundaries, once finalized, will be implemented probably in the summer/fall of 2018, and the information will be based on the results of the 2016 censes.
- 2. The staff revising the boundaries claim that they have received previous feedback from members of our community, and based on that feedback, have redrawn the OOE boundary to include all residences south of Clegg Street between the Rideau River to the east and the houses north of Riverdale as far west as Avenue Road. Thus, they have not included the houses south of Riverdale, between Avenue Road and Main St. See attached map.

  My initial communication with the Project indicated that the boundary to the south west is Avenue Road. They

acknowledge that their current revision does not reflect that, and are seeking my response. It would seem, based on the comments from the Study's authors, that there are some in our community who have indicated a desire to exclude the Avenue road-Main St - Riverdale triangle

I would rather have a response and a recommendation come from the Community Association, following a full discussion of th issue at the next meeting. FYI, there are approximately 150 residences in that triangle, many of which are multiple units.

I know that we've had this discussion before, and that it is also an issue for the Mainstreeter. I'm not sure how CAG and SLOE deal with it.

3. The project is offering to come and discuss the Study with Community Associations, and have asked me to see if the OOECA would like to hear a presentation.

# Appendix 2: SLOE Report

# SLOE REPORT

- **1. Sesqui-tree project:** Ian McRae and I decided that rather than have a separate OOE tree planting project we more productively will support Ecology Ottawa's sesquicentennial tree planting efforts.
- **2. Bench:** the Lees Community Garden would like to have a bench but there are several challenges to this idea. First, apparently the garden isn't on city property (I had thought it had been on the city's 166 Lees property but I guess I'm wrong) and, second, city benches cost a fortune once accessibility etc are addressed. But if anybody has a spare bench It would be appreciated.
- **3. City's Renewable Energy Strategy:** Ecology Ottawa has also called for the City to get its Renewable Energy Strategy back on track and would like community associations to support this thrust. We may wish to discuss that at an upcoming Board meeting. The Glebe Community Association Board unanimously passed the motion below urging the Mayor and Councillors to deliver a real Renewable Energy Strategy.

#### GCA Motion

Whereas in 2014, the City of Ottawa released an Air Quality and Climate Change Management Plan which set new greenhouse gas reduction targets, and included a commitment to prepare and approve a Renewable Energy Strategy – a strategy to promote renewable energy, energy efficiency, and conservation in Ottawa;

Whereas in 2015 a Renewable Energy Strategy was declared a Term of Council priority;

Whereas a Renewable Energy Strategy is a critical component of our ability to fight climate change, as more than half of Ottawa's greenhouse gas pollution is associated with how we heat, cool and electrify our homes, offices and other buildings;

Whereas the staff update report received by the City Environment Committee in February 2017 backtracks on commitments to deliver an implementable strategy in 2017, making it appear doubtful that budget 2018 and the remainder of this Term of Council will see any action in this regard;

Therefore, Be It Resolved that the GCA, in concert with other community associations, urge Mayor Watson and the City Councillors to deliver a real Renewable Energy Strategy by the end of 2017 – one that includes meaningful policy change recommendations, significant new investments and measurable milestones.

## Appendix 3: Transport Report –Ed Janes

# 1) Elgin/Hawthorne Redesign

- After significant debate among the property owner committee on Elgin, the redesign essentially passed at the transit committee without any additional changes. While it will be a much better pedestrian space, there is no additional biking infrastructure because Elgin is deemed a truck route.
- I met with the Chair of the Transit Committee, Councillor Egli, to discuss the poor process of the redesign, pointing out that the two weeks preceding the vote entailed councillors meeting only with the property owner's lobbyist, with no meetings with people that live near the streets in question. He responded to most questions with "I'm happy to meet with anyone at any time".

#### 2) Greenfield Redesign + Graham/Col By sub-project

- Cycle Tracks are coming to Greenfield! As well, a full cycle track is coming to the east side of main, north of the 417. on the west side, north of Greenfield, there will be a "multi-use" path. Essentially, given the tight squeeze, the City is not able to provide a sidewalk and cycle track, so it will be a wide sidewalk with north and south moving bicycles and pedestrians. Not ideal, but the entire street north of Greenfield would have to be shifted east to make it work and this would misalign the intersection. It is a reasonable compromise. I'm actually amazed the City is willing to allow a multi-use pathway like that.
- At the SE corner of Main/Greenfield, the cycle track is discontinued to allow for large turning vehicles (another truck route!), but I believe there will be adequate painting to show pedestrians/cyclists how to use the corner
- Graham/Col By will also receive a cycle track on the east side of Col By. This will remove the bike-only left turn lane on Col By. The southern portion of the track will be extremely tight, but again, it is good to see the City accepting the bicycles and pedestrians can co-exist in tight spaces.

## 3) 417 Noise in Greenfield Village

- John has written an article for the Mainstreeter to see if we can't get more pressure on our elected officials to add noise barriers
- in a related issue, the MTO has refused to add "no engine break" signs to Nicholas

#### 4) Merger lane on Main St S at Springhurst

- from Ian Grabina: "This is a "test" solution to see if it actually works at keeping people from driving through the intersection into oncoming left-turn traffic. The option of putting in a new raised median is still a fall back if the Traffic teams decides that this solution is not proving effective. The median option has the disadvantage of being pricey so we're looking at other options before making any final choice."

I think that is everything. It has been a busy month.